 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1Community Preservation Committee

April 9, 2007

PRESENT MEMBERS: Mr. Hallin, Chair,  Mr. McKain, Vice-Chair, Mr. Bulman, Ms. Butler, Mr. Leavitt, Mr. Scott, Mr. Snow

OTHERS: Mr. Bjorklund, Mr. Murray, Ms. Robbins

CALL TO ORDER - 7:08

I.  ADMINISTRATIVE ITEMS:

 A.  Agenda-

MOTION by Mr. Scott, second by Mr. Bulman and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED to accept the agenda as submitted.

II.  NEW BUSINESS:

A.  Application Process-

Mr. Bulman questioned the process an applicant has to go through in order to obtain funds, asking, “How do we make sure what we’ve approved is what’s been funded”?  

Mr. Scott would like to develop a financial report form that the proponents would fill out and submit back to the CPC on a quarterly basis.  The form would be simple and state who the vendor is, how much money they were paid, and what the work was for.   

Mr. Leavitt suggested that this information is already available in the quarterly reports given to the committee by Mary Gallagher, the town accountant.  He also cautioned about paperwork becoming too cumbersome. 

Mr. Hallin suggested one way to follow-up would be to ask for copies of the invoices.  Most committee members thought it would be too complicated/time consuming to keep track of all the invoices for the numerous and varied projects.

Again Mr. Leavitt cautioned about the bulk of it all and asked Ms. Crowell about the information on the spread sheets given out quarterly.  Ms. Crowell explained that there was a different format that could be obtained from Ms. Gallagher that listed the vendors’ name.

Mr. Scott disagreed.  Although he is familiar with the format Ms. Crowell was speaking about, it still doesn’t describe what the work was for.  Mr. Scott went on to say that he has had discussions already with Ms. Gallagher and she would like to see tighter controls.

Mr. Bulman restated that it didn’t need to be a complicated form, just one page.  It would be listed as a requirement in the application process instructions.

Ms. Butler suggested a generic form, a summary statement, that could be used for every project, one that listed who was paid, what the date was, what work was done, how much money was spent.

Mr. Scott agreed and suggested it be attached to/incorporated in the proposed Project Update form.

Discussion among the board members continued.

Mr. Leavitt suggested that twice a year there be an “unfinished projects update meeting” where the proponents come in, speak to the committee, and update the members on their particular project.  Mr. Leavitt reiterated his concerns that the paperwork not become bureaucratic, unnecessary and cumbersome to the applicants.

Mr. Snow asked how the town engineering department handles large money projects.  Mr. Scott gave a brief explanation of the process but said it was not necessary for the CPC to follow similar procedures.  

Mr. Bulman said all we really need is for the proponents to sign a document certifying that they spent the money appropriately.

Mr. Scott will work with Mary Gallagher and Ms. Crowell to develop/revise a draft of the project update form.  Ms. Butler will also draft a final accounting form that the proponent will submit to the CPC when a project is complete.  In all, the CPC will have three forms, the initial application, the project update form (to be filed with the committee quarterly) and a final accounting form (to filed upon completion of a project).

Mr. Hallin also suggested that the date of the town meeting when the funds were appropriated be added to the latter two forms.

Mr. Bulman suggested that perhaps each member of the committee be assigned a project to oversee.  This individual would make periodic trips to visit the project, report to the committee on its progress, etc. 

Mr. Leavitt reminded the committee that there is already one person on the CPC from each of the spending areas (housing, historical, recreation, conservation).  He also voiced his opposition to the quarterly reports but did suggest that when each project is complete the proponents invite the CPC members to tour it.

Mr. Bjorklund stated that what the committee was really talking about is a standard construction release form.

Mr. Murray reminded the committee members that next to the Waterways Committee the CPC did have the largest amount of “discretionary” spending money available.  He said he thought members were moving in the right direction by working to get a better handle on where/how the money is spent after appropriation by town meeting.  Mr. Murray also stated that as the vote draws closer to renew, change or not renew the CPA, the committee needs to be prepared to answer, eloquently and precisely, the tough questions that will be asked by the voters.  This step, which will provide tighter accountability of funds expenditure, along with a proactive approach to informing the community of the CPA’s projects, is all positive.

III.  OLD BUSINESS:-

A.  Maxwell Conservation Trust- 

Mr. Hallin read a letter addressed to the CPC from the Maxwell Conservation Trust asking to have on the April agenda the issue of reimbursement of $5,000 to the Trust after the sale of the Litchfield property to the town.  Mr. Hallin suggested that the committee revisit this issue at the May 2007 meeting since not all committee members had a copy of the minutes from the May 2006 meeting.  The letter from the Maxwell Conservation Trust stated that during the May 2006 meeting the CPC voted to reimburse the Trust $5,000.   Mr. Hallin stated that his memory was that the committee said “we may be able to help with the closing costs.” 

Mr. Scott then read his copy of the May 19, 2006 minutes.

Mr. Hallin restated that the committee said they would pay the party responsible for handling the closing, that the committee could not pay the $5,000 to the Maxwell Conservation Trust directly as that would look questionable because the appraisal came in at $595,000 and the committee technically can’t spend more for the property than the appraised value.

Mr. Scott suggested that Ms. Robbins provide Ms. Crowell with documentation from Maxwell Conservation Trust that $5,000 was spent on closing fees and once the committee had that in hand they could sign off on the reimbursement, to come out of administrative funds, at the CPC’s next meeting in May.

Mr. Bulman reminded the committee that at the closing all the parties involved would have had to sign a HUD 1 form and that the closing costs could be obtained from that.

B.  South Swamp-

Mr. Snow said that he had briefly discussed with Conservation Commission the Bjorklund property proposal.  According to Mr. Snow Conservation Commission is interested in any piece of open space. 

It was mentioned again that the CPC really needs a priority list from Conservation Commission in the form of a 3-5 year plan.

Mr. Hallin said as a follow-up that the CPC has requested guidance from the Water Study Committee as to which direction we should follow.  The Water Study Committee has a meeting this week.  Mr. Hallin also mentioned that the Water Study Committee was given a copy of the report done by the BSC Group on the South Swamp Delineation and other accompanying paperwork.

Mr. Scott brought it to the attention of the CPC that Mr. Agnew would be meeting with the BCS Group regarding releasing BCS from their contract.

C.  Driftway Coastal Access Plan-

When Mr. Snow was asked about Mr. Mike Clark and his status on the Conservation Commission, Mr. Snow replied that although Mr. Clark did resign from the Conservation Commission, he asked to be an associate member so that he could continue to work on and close out the projects he was currently involved with, such as the Driftway Park and the phase of that project that is currently underway -- the sidewalk from the Dunkin Donuts to the Driftway park, $200,000 of which was appropriated from CPC funds.

Mr. Murray asked if that appointment would need to be done through the Board of Selectmen.

Mr. Snow stated that he really didn’t know and they (the Conservation Commission) really weren’t at that point yet.

Questions were raised regarding the Driftway Coastal Access Plan, the $200,000 of CPC funds, the $245,000 of MBTA fine money, and how that project was progressing.  

Mr. Murray reiterated that the $245,000 from the MBTA fine money still needed to be spent by June and that portion of the project (the sidewalk from Dunkin Donuts to the Driftway Park) was on track.  The selectmen were, however, voicing strong concerns about the project going south.  The other $55,000 (that the CPC had voted for design and permitting of a new boat ramp, the part of the Driftway Coastal Access Plan that was listed by the Conservation Commission as their number one priority) that was pulled from the town meeting floor is postponed indefinitely and unlikely to have support.  Discussions regarding a new boat ramp may not be needed because good progress has been made on the existing ramp.

Discussion on this topic continued and Mr. Snow added that the idea of shifting the boat ramp to a new area may possibly be because of the wordage in the original funding.  It may be that it was funded for a “hand held” boat ramp.

Mr. Murray noted that town council is actively involved in these jurisdictional issues.

Mr. Leavitt remarked that at this point the boat ramp is a “non-issue” for the CPC.

Ms. Butler asked if citizens can use the boat ramp this summer.  Mr. Murray replied that they can, with limited parking, detaching trailers from cars and putting them next to the vehicle, possibly parking to the right of the ramp in the grassy area.  They are working with the police in regard to not ticketing.

IV.   OTHER-

A.  Conservation Restrictions
Mr. Scott wanted to know the status of the conservation restrictions for the Appleton and Jackman properties.  Mr. Hallin replied that he had made calls to town council and was still awaiting a reply. Mr. Scott also wanted to know where the CPC stood with regard to the filing of the EOEA.  Again, Mr. Hallin is waiting to hear from council.

Mr. Scott asked Mr. Leavitt if there had been an answer with regard to the Mossing Shed and Life Saving Station relative to the height to which they would need to be raised.  Mr. Leavitt stated that Mr. Ball was still waiting to hear from the engineering company as to the height that the dune would be built.  At this point Mr. Murray stated that the Marina Park Committee will go before the Conservation Committee in the next 2-3 weeks with a letter of intent for the construction of the dune in the fall/winter of 07-08 or 08-09.

On another subject Mr. Scott asked if the Toll Brothers agreement on the Hennessey property had run out.  He was told that it had.

Ms. Robbins asked the committee is she could have two “A Project of the Scituate Community Preservation Committee” signs, one to be installed at Bates Lane and one at Litchfield.   She was told yes.

Mr. Scott will also put signs at the Mossing Shed, Hatherly Field, the Habitat for 

Humanity Project, and the Stockbridge Mill.

Before closing Mr. Leavitt reminded the members that Open Space priorities still need another look.  The CPC needs recommendations from the Water Studies Committee regarding their water priorities and from Conservation Commission regarding their priorities for Open Space.

The meeting of May 14th has been changed to May 7th due to a time conflict with Conservation Commission
On the agenda for May 14th: 

1.  Sign voucher for $5,000 reimbursement from administrative funds to be applied to the   1.  Sign voucher for $5,000 reimbursement, to be taken from the administrative fund, for closing cost for the Litchfield property.     

2.  Application for fiscal year ‘09 form revisions

3.  Project Update - Accounting Form Summary

4.  Land Review - Bjorklund

ADJOURNMENT - 8:38 p.m.: MOTION by Mr. Scott, SECOND by Mr. McKain, and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED to adjourn the meeting.

Respectfully submitted,

Karen Crowell

PAGE  
5

